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CONTENTMENT 
 

… “Not that I am referring to 

being in need; for I have 

learned to be content with 

whatever I have. I know what it 

is to have little, and I know 

what it is to have plenty. In any 

and all circumstances I have 

learned the secret of being well

-fed and of going hungry, of 

having plenty and of being in 

need. I can do all things 

through Him Who strengthens 

me.” 

      Philippians 4:11-13, NRSV 

 “For by grace you have been saved through faith, and this 

is not your own doing; it is the gift of God – not the result of 

works, so that no one may boast. For we are what He has made 

us, created in Christ Jesus for good works, which God prepared 

beforehand to be our way of life.”          Ephesians 2:8 - 10, NRSV 

 

       In a pandemic world people are asking; When do things open 

up?  What can we do now? Where do we go from here? How do I 

keep my loved ones safe? How do I keep safe? What’s going to 

happen to my savings? How will I make ends meet? When will I go 

back to work? Will I go back to work? When can I go to Holy Mass? 

When can I receive Holy Communion? What will happen to my 

family? to my Church family? Can I trust what I’m being told?  
 

    These are all difficult questions that we’ve posed to ourselves. And 

I’m sure there are many more questions we want answers for. Our 

parish, our diocese, the general Church also is asking and analyzing 

how we deal with Ecclesiology (the study of “being Church”) in new 

and different ways. And how can we tell if we’re doing what is right? 
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           That is why I shared the above two Scripture passages with you. These Scripture passages remind 

us that (1) God is always in control. (2) He has saved us through faith. And (3) this knowledge can be abso-

lutely relied on. Hence we can echo the words of Saint Paul and “be content with whatever [we] have.” 

 Read the words of Saint Paul to the Philippians (first reading) again. Consider - Saint Paul, with all 

that he experienced in his life, experienced contentment. 

 Contentment is not a word I’ve heard spoken a lot these past three months. But I believe it is a 

word, indeed a state of being that we should learn and should begin practicing in our individual lives. 

 The website dictionary.cambridge.org defines contentment as: happiness and satisfaction, often 

because you have everything you need.  

 As Christians, we are called to be content.   

 Consider Paul’s life after his being confronted by Jesus on the Damascus Road (Acts 9) to his final 

martyr’s death in Rome years later. It is hard for the average person to imagine that someone who had suf-

fered as much as Saint Paul (see 2 Corinthians 11:21-33) could be content. In the second excerpt from 

Ephesians Saint Paul tell us that our faith is a gift to us from Jesus Christ our Lord. His gift of faith has 

made us the Christian men and women that we are. And Saint Paul focuses on the point that God pre-

pared beforehand to be our way of life. 

 So Saint Paul is content in all situations because he understands that God is in control and that he 

has a purpose for not only himself, but that God has a purpose for all of us. Saint Paul did not know this 

right from the start. Rather he learned it by experiencing God in his life. “I have learned to be content 

with whatever I have... I have learned the secret of being well-fed and of going hungry, of having 

plenty and of being in need. Paul learned that he could do all things and endure all things “through Him 

Who strengthens me.” 

The Polish National Catholic Church is a family of like-minded Christians who have chosen to walk their 

Christian walk in the manner we find in this Ecclesial community. We are neither better nor worse that other 

Ecclesial communities. For us this Church reflects our best expression of the relationship with our Lord 

God, One in the Holy Trinity. 

 This Church has survived all the perils that the world posed over the past one hundred twenty-three 

years. We’ve survived the Spanish Flu, Two World Wars, and the many military engagements that have 

touched the lives of her faithful, to the point of death in some cases. The Church has survived natural dis-

asters over this time and other pandemics that had also affected its people. The Church has survived the 

challenge of Communism that opposed it in Poland and continues to survive the challenges against it by 

our increasingly secular world.  

 The Church survives because “...this is not [our] own doing; it is the gift of God – not the result 

of works, so that no one may boast. For we are what He has made us, created in Christ Jesus for 

good works...” 

 And we will survive into the future, if we understand the relationship we have to God. We will have 

an Altar Server Retreat this month. We will have a scouting camporee. We will celebrate Vespers at the 

Cathedral of the Pines after the Fourth of July. We will have a Youth Retreat in some form this August. We 

will have our Diocesan Synod in October. We will have our Clergy Retreat in November. And we will carry 

on the work of the God we serve, One in the Holy Trinity, in our General Church, in our Diocese, in our  

seniorates and parishes. And we will carry on the work God puts before us individually, as Disciples of 

Christ Jesus, Our Lord. 
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    The difficult questions that we are posing to ourselves at this time can be answered once we begin to 

realize our relationship to God and the contentment we find in Him. In our contentment we will be able to 

address these questions with a new, Christian reality.  

 And in all of this, no matter the challenges, no matter the setbacks, no matters the barriers we per-

ceive set before us, we will accomplish all of God’s Will “...through Him Who strengthens [us].” 

 We will experience the contentment that only God can provide. We will be at peace as Saint Paul 

was. Faced with the Covid 19 virus, we will be content. In the middle of an economic upheaval, we will be 

content. As the world challenges and attacks our Church, our faith, we will be content. 

 A final quote, to perhaps sum up this meditation and to underline the hope we have for the present 

and the future, “I have said this to you, so that in me you may have peace. In the world you face per-

secution. But take courage; I have conquered the world!”    John 16: 33, NRSV 

 

 

 

            Bishop Paul 
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The Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 
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From our Parishes: 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

Manchester, NH 

 

 As with all of our parishes the COVID19 has affected the way we conduct 

activities at our parish; activities have been canceled and Bishop has held mass 

to an empty congregation.  Fortunately, we have Luke Sobiechowski who has 

videotaped our masses so that they may be put on YouTube for everyone to 

view. 

 On March 7
th
 the cathedral held the first of the two Lenten Retreats in our diocese.  It was well 

represented by parishioners of various parishes.  Mass was held, interactive presentations were given, 

lunch was provided and the Stations of the Cross were read.  It was a very spiritual day. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Bishop Paul anointing the sick at the last mass in the cathedral before the virus has temporarily 
changed our lives. 
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 Bishop Paul preparing the palms for Palm Sunday.  Palms were placed outside the cathedral so that 
parishioners could drive up to the cathedral and have no contact when receiving palms. 

 Chrism mass with the blessing of the oils on April 6, 2020. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 The ANS meeting which was to be held in Fall River was done via Zoom.  Our delegates along with 
Bishop, were in our craft room attending the meeting. 
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 The Saturday before Memorial Day parishioners volunteered to place 

United States flags on graves at our cemetery to honor our veterans for 

Memorial Day.  

 

 

 

 Memorial Day mass 

celebrated at our cemetery. 

 

 Pentecost Mass celebrated on May 31
st
. The red vestments blessed before the Mass were a gift to the 

cathedral from Father Christian Tutor of All Saints Anglican Church in Concord NH. Father Tutor led a 
retreat and training for women leaders of his diocese at our cathedral. 

 

 As a parish we had decided to participate in “40 items in 
40 days” during Lent.  Before Lent began, we gave 
parishioners large bags for them to place unwanted 
clothing, one piece for every day of Lent.  Even though 
masses were not held during a good portion of Lent, we 
were able to donate 27 bags of clothing to the Salvation 
Army. 
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 On June 7
th
 we were able to hold Sunday mass in church with parishioners in attendance. Bishop Paul 

received and blessed his new violet chasuble and stole which was donated by our parish’s ANS 

organization in memory of their long-standing past president, Louise Kos. 

 

 Clergy Appreciation Day was also celebrated at the end of mass on June 7
th
.  Ray Pieczarka, our 

parish chairman, presented Bishop with a token of our appreciation.  Photo is of Ray and Bishop elbow 

bumping, after Bishop received his gift. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By  Nancy Reilly 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 

 

 Ecumenical Spirit.  Every year Our Saviour’s 

Parish takes part in the Ecumenical Services led in Woonsocket during Lent. There 

are usually 5-6 different Christian Churches involved. The people in the area have 

the opportunity to go and participate in various liturgical services. However, due to 

Covid 19, our Ecumenical Service was cancelled. The parishioners could participate 

in two other services which were led at the Slatersville Congregational Church and 

at St. James Baptist Church in Woonsocket. 

 'Forty Days - Forty Items' project. This year during Lent our parish held 'Forty 

Days - Forty Items' project. On Ash Wednesday and on the first Sunday of Lent the 

trash bags, with the guideline, were distributed to the parishioners. This year (2020) 

we were collecting men’s clothes, shoes, soaps, detergents, toothpaste, deodorants, 

towels, and washclothes for the Men’s Shelter in Woonsocket. The project ended 

earlier this year due to Covid 19 pandemic. Fr. Henryk delivered collected items to 

the shelter on the third week of Lent. The collection was distributed to the residents. 

 

 Religious Services. Due to Covid 19 restrictions, beginning with the 4th Sunday of Lent  the Stations 

of the Cross at Our Saviour’s were led without the people. The service, however was available online at 

our Facebook page: Our Saviours Parish PNCC. Many people reach us for this service. Sunday 

Masses, beginning with the 4th 

Sunday of Lent were celebrated 

without people. The readings and 

the prayers for each Sunday and 

Solemnities were sent to the 

people via email and available on 

the parish Facebook page. On 

each Wednesday of May Fr. 

Henryk led May Devotions service 

at our church. All liturgical 

celebrations were streamed Live 

and were available on our 

Facebook Page. The link to the 

Mass was always sent to the 

people, so those without 

Facebook could reach the parish 

in common prayer as well. 
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 Memorial Day. On Memorial Day a sol-

emn Mass was celebrated in the church with 

intention for those who gave their lives for 

our country. At the end of the Mass a special 

prayer was offered for our heroes. 

 School of Christian Living. Due to 

Covid 19 restrictions our SOCL was sus-

pended. We plan to reopen it after vacation. 

 

 Daily Mass. Beginning with the 6th Sun-

day of Easter, the Holy Mass at Our Sav-

iour’s Parish is celebrated every day at 8:30 

a.m. The Mass is streamed live and is availa-

ble on our Facebook Page. Fr. Henryk cele-

brates the Mass each day in different lan-

guage (English, Polish, Italian, German, and 

Spanish). 

 

Fr. Henryk celebrating  the Liturgy of the Presanctified on Good 

Friday, accompanied by his daughters Berenika and Patrycja. 

May Devotions - Mary’s Altar 

Holy Mass on Easter Day.  Fr. Henryk accom-

panied by his daughters Patrycja and Sara. 
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 Our Parish Community supports all its members in this difficult time for us all. Mrs. Christine and Mrs. 

Carol Bibeault send cards to those parishioners who are alone to support them. Other parishioners also 

try to contact each other via post cards and telephone calls. This is the sign of brotherly love and Chris-

tian spirit. 

 

 On Sunday, June 7th, on 

Clergy Appreciation Sun-

day, Father Henryk was 

appreciated by the parish 

at the end of the Mass. 

Mr. Gerry Ethier, the 

chairman of Our Saviour’s 

read a beautiful reflection 

and wished Fr. Henryk 

many blessings. 

 On Thursday, May 7, 

2020 on the National Day 

of Prayer Fr. Henryk Wos 

and the leaders from sev-

eral religious denominations participated in a “Blessing over the 

City” event. Pas-

tors and priest 

travelled to the 

top of the Corner-

stone building 

where they were 

joined by the 

Mayor of Woon-

socket Lisa 

Baldelli - Hunt, 

and prayed to-

gether for 

the welfare 

of the city 

during 

Covid 19. 

    The event was published in the local newspapers and a 

video was made. To see the articles and video of this event 

go to the links below: 

 

 

 For article: https://www.woonsocketcall.com/…/article_5f3a2f34-8ff0-11ea… 

 For video: https://www.youtube.com/watch?reload=9&v=rMuGLtAaGfY 

 

https://www.woonsocketcall.com/news/prayers-from-on-high-spiritual-rooftop-service-delivers-healing-message/article_5f3a2f34-8ff0-11ea-8add-43d8df3b14aa.html?fbclid=IwAR2xwHbOqW96W3vh2MkjhP7-evnHV1BEYRNlsPF8bh56R7o7gjn_gfn4RtM
https://www.youtube.com/watch?reload=9&v=rMuGLtAaGfY&fbclid=IwAR21HODZNnJJLnjcCJYChBmYSFqEH3V85nQSgMMXV9cRE-QxHxkmDOr_PlE
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Back in the Church on the Solemnity of 

Pentecost…. 

 

 

 

 

Congratulations to the Parishioners of Our Saviour’s 

 who graduated this year! 
  

  

 

 We would like to offer congratulations to our recent graduates! May God be with you and bless you 

on all of your future endeavors. 

 Berenika Wos graduated from Woonsocket High School, as a member of RI Honor Society and she will 

be continuing her studies in the Engineering Program at CCRI. 

 Michael Jeffrey Ethier graduated from North Smithfield High School as Class President and will attend 

Michigan State University majoring in Saxophone Performance. 

 Eric Christopher Ethier graduated from Providence College, earning a Bachelor of Arts in Political Sci-

ence and American studies. He has obtained a position at Chisholm, Chisholm & Kilpatrick Law firm in 

Providence RI as a claims advocate and Paralegal. 

 Christopher Lawrence Forbes earned a Masters of Music in Saxophone Performance from Northwest-

ern University in Chicago Illinois with plans of pursuing a Doctorate Degree. 

 

 

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 

 

 Not much has been happening at Holy Trinity Parish in Webster due to the 

ongoing pandemic. 

 A few of the ladies of the parish have taken to making and distributing 

masks to nursing homes and a local charity called the Blessed Backpack Brigade.  

This organization provides guidance and support for the local homeless, elderly, 

disabled and impoverished people. They also provide meals twice monthly to those in need. During these 

food distributions we have donated over 100 masks. This has provided a wonderful opportunity for us to 

give back to the community and to get our church infor-

mation out to the public.   

 

 Holy Trinity looks forward to restarting our 

monthly community outreach breakfast and hope to host a car wash in the near future. 

Be safe and God Bless, 

By Rita Ouellette, chairperson 
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From our parishes… 
 

St. Joseph’s Parish – Stratford, CT 
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     By Lisa Vasas, Music Director 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. Joseph Parish, Westfield, MA 

 

 

 We are excited to announce that Saint Joseph’s Parish in Westfield, Massa-

chusetts is celebrating its 100
th
 Anniversary. A group of seven people met 

and formed the 100
th
 Anniversary committee.  They planned monthly breakfasts to help aid them in 

making the 100
th
 celebration a time to remember. Members of the 100

th
 Anniversary Committee are Fr. 

Sr. Joseph Soltysiak, pastor and treasurer; Sandra Gil, Chairperson; Christine O’Connell, Secretary 

and members:  Lyman Barnet, Elizabeth Paulson, Eugene Paulson and Janice Soltysiak. 

 

 

 The 100
th
 Anniversary Committee.  From left to 

right: Lyman Barnet, Christine Daniels, Janice 

Soltysiak, Fr. Sr. Joseph Soltysiak, Sandy Gil,  Eliz-

abeth Paulson and Gene Paulson. 

 

 

 Sandra Gil, Anne Barnet and Lyman Barnet serving 

eggs and French toast at one of the monthly break-

fasts. 

  Our monthly 100
th
 Anniversary meeting at Sandra Gil’s house.  After the meeting, we enjoyed a deli-

cious meal all prepared by Sandra Gil.   

 

     Here is 

Lyman Bar-

net working 

on a project 

for the 

town’s festi-

val.     

 

 

 

     Pictured: Gene Paulson, Host, Sandra Gil, Fr. Sr. Joseph and Chris O’Connell. 
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 Our newly purchased banner, which will be 

hung on the front of the church.   

 

 

 Mrs. Wanda Palmer 

turned 90 years young and 
we helped her celebrated 
her birthday.  Fr. Sr. Joseph 
in the background getting 
the crowd ready to sing 
happy birthday. 

 

 Helen Brzys and Ed-

ward Brzys.  Helen also cel-
ebrated her birthday with 
us.  Her 86th birthday. 

 

 

 

 The Men’s Club held a Church Picnic in January. The pa-

rishioners were treated to hamburgers and hot dogs with 

all the trimmings. The meal ended with a s’more type des-

sert.  Pictured: Dan Carpenter, Curtis Yetton and Lyman 

Barnet.  

 

 

 

 

 The President of St. Joseph’s Men’s Club, Mr. Clifford La-

jewski. 

 

 

 

 

 Marie Quinn and Jane Carpenter, twins sisters making 

breakfast for our parishioners. 
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 The 100
th
 Anniversary Kick Off Breakfast!  As entertain-

ment we had a game of Bingo with wonderful prizes to be 

won. The breakfast consisted of:  Sausage, bacon, pan-

cakes, home fries, croissants, juice, coffee and tea. 

 Pictured:  Michael Sittard, Our organist, Collin Taylor, A 

student, Fr. Sr. Joseph and Kathy Taylor, parish commit-

tee member. 

 

 

 

 We had a great crowd attend our KickOff  Breakfast.  

 Pictured:  Betty Paulson, Gene Paulson, Tom Gil, Ed-

ward Brysz, and Nancy Osowski.  

 

 

 

 

 Every Year St. Joseph’s has a Food collection at 

Thanksgiving and again at Christmas. We also adopt a 
few families. 

 The Westfield Salvation Army is now located in our So-

cial Center. We are proud to have them here.   

 

 Father Joe visiting the School of Christian Living, the 8 am Class.  

December 2019. 

 

 The 10:30 

am School of 
Christian Living 
class. 
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  Katlyn Rowell, Rosalyn Rowell and Grandpa Daniels. Future 

S.O.C.L student…Rosalyn. 

 

 Oplatek Dinner and Play was held on Sunday, January 5, 2020.  

The Play was Polish 

Christmas Traditions.  

 Aiden Soltysiak was the narrator. 

The other children acted it out.  

They sang a few songs.All the 

children did a wonderful job and 

hopefully Polish traditions were 

learned as well.  

 Our Birthday Party for Jesus.  

The cake was made by Susan 

Pretola. 

 

 Lil’ Miss Isabella stole the show with her rendition of Twinkle, Twinkle. 

 Happy Birthday Jesus Program: Aiden was the only 

child who could read, so it was his job to read. Father 
Joe led us in song. The children served the cake  to all 
in attendance.  

     Mr. Collin             Miss Ava 
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 All Star Dance Holiday Show was held De-

cember 29, 2019.  Entrance fee was a non-

perishable food item. This generous donation 

of a full truck load was donated to Westfield 

Food Pantry. Mrs. Kim Starsiak, is a parish-

ioner and owner of the All Star Dance Studio.  

For the past two years Kim has donated her 

time and efforts for this fundraiser. The stu-

dents have done a terrific performance and 

seem to have a good time as well. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Janice Soltysiak 
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From our parishes… 

 

St.  Valentine’s Parish, Northampton, MA 
 

 St. Valentine celebrates Zapusty 

Polish Classes students and friends observed Zapusty or Tłusty Wtorek (Fat 

Tuesday). This is the day before Ash Wednesday and closes the party season in-

augurated on Sylwester. This holiday is celebrated elsewhere as Mardi Gras. 

Friends enjoyed eating, talking and singing Polish Folk tunes. Food 

enjoyed during the festive oc-

casion included kiełbasa, 

crackers, pastry, homemade 

pączki filled with fruit pre-

serves and faworki - chruściki 

(angel wings). Eating the 

pączki is supposed to bring to 

mind the contrast between the 

sweetness of the preceding 

carnival season and the fast 

days of the forthcoming Len-

ten season. All in attendance 

had a great time, socializing 

and enjoying this wonderful 

Polish custom and tradition. 

 ~ 

By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 

 

 Memorial Day Service 

 On Monday, May 25
th
 at 10 a.m., Father Adam and a few of our parishioners gathered for a Memori-

al Day Service at our Holy Trinity Cemetery of St. Valentine’s Church to remember those who made the 

ultimate sacrifice for our freedom, those who are serving in the military and their families. We of today’s 

America owe them so much and seem to appreciate them so little.  Far too often, our nation takes for 

granted the freedoms we all enjoy. We also remem-

bered all the departed souls of our Par-

ish who worked so tirelessly for our be-

loved St. Valentine’s Parish. By honor-

ing these very special people, we pre-

serve their memory, thus their service 

and sacrifices in the memories of future 

generations. May they all rest in peace. 

 By Krysia Newman  
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 

 

 During this difficult time of Covid 19 our Parish had limited activities. We still 

have two Masses every Sunday. The first Mass is at 9 a.m. and we had 2-5 

participants. Last month we had 5-7 participants. The second Mass is at 5p. 

m. with 4-5 parishioners attending. All parishioners had to follow the rules. 

We also had May and June devotions after Sunday Masses. Every Sunday 

after Mass two officers of the parish committee and pastor had a short meeting to take care of finance 

and administrative issues. 

 

 Parish plans for June, July, August: 

 Every second Friday from 5 to 7pm. -Taste of Poland. Pick up at the door only. 

 Polish Festival in the city is pending. We hope it  will take place traditionally in the Fall. 

 

 Divine Providence church during the Holy Week celebrations: 
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 Memorial Day Mass was 10 am. at 

our cemetery. All together there were 

10 participants. 

 

By Fr. Krzysztof Rogalski 
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From our parishes… 

St. Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 

MEMORIAL DAY MASS  2020 
 

 Although the day appeared dreary and the pandemic rules and regulations 

were in place, St. Casimir's Parish of Lowell, MA celebrated Memorial Day at the 

parish cemetery in Pelham, NH.  

 Robert Jaracz, commander of the local Polish American Veterans began the 

program, asking Father Tenus, chaplain of the PAV and Captain in the Army Re-

serves to give the opening prayer. This was followed by Karina Tenus singing the 

Polish National Anthem and Janice Klimczak the Star Spangled Banner. The honor 

guard of the PAV did volley and taps. The names of PAV members deceased since last Memorial Day 

were read and veterans in the congregation were asked to stand and be recognized. Father Tenus gave 

the concluding prayer.  Mass proceeded with protocols promulgated by our church.  

 Though things were 

a little different this year, 

the thirty-five persons who 

were present were grateful 

to attend Mass and see 

their loved ones from their 

church family. Unfortunate-

ly we were not able to hug 

as we usually do but see-

ing people in the flesh filled 

our need for togetherness 

as we celebrated the brave 

men and women who 

served our country.   

 Commander Robert Jaracz and his color guard from the Lowell Polish American Veterans begins the pro-

gram. Father Tenus is in the background at the altar. 

      View of our beautiful cemetery achieved by the hands of Robert 
Hunt and his wonderful group of hardworking men and women as 
well as participants at the Mass, socially distancing themselves.  
 

 Karina Tenus sings the Polish National Anthem. 

       By Janice Klimczak 
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 Diocesan Events and Programs 
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District 3 PNU Easter Raffle benefits Covid-19 Relief 
 

2020 PNU District 3 Easter Raffle Report, Drawing – April 16, 2020 @ 7pm via Zoom 
  
Winners: 
1

st
 Prize - $75.00 – Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd – donated to Massachusetts Coivd-19 Relief Fund 

2
nd

 Prize - $50.00 – Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd – donated to Massachusetts Covid-19 Relief Fund 
3

rd
 Prize - $25.00 – Brenda Richard – donated back to PNU District 3 

  
Tickets Sold: 
 Holy Trinity Cathedral – Manchester NH - $130 
 Holy Cross – Central Falls - $97 
 Blessed Trinity – Fall River - $88 
 St. Joseph’s – Westfield - $20 
  
Individual ticket sales - $25 
 
Total = $360.00 
  
Donations for cash prizes = 
$100: 
  
$25 – Bishop Paul and Karen 
Sobiechowski 
$25 – Janice Dzialo 
$25 – Mike & Maryann Zarek 
$25 – Fr. Sr. Rob & Kathy 
Nemkovich 
  
Profit for PNU District 3 = 
335.00 
 
Donation to Mass Covid-19 Relief Fund - $250.00 – $125 gift matched by Fr. Sr. Rob & 
Kathy Nemkovich 
  
Fraternally in Christ, 
Fr. Sr. Rob Nemkovich  
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69th Convention of the Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament Society 

May 16, 2020 
 

 The 69
th
 Convention of the Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament Society was called to order by 

President JoAnn Menzia at 10:09 am.  The convention was scheduled to be held in Holy Cross PNCC in 

Central Falls, RI but, because of the coronavirus pandemic was held virtually on Zoom.  

  Clergy present included Bishop Paul Sobiechowski, bishop of the Eastern Diocese; the Very Rev. 

Joseph Soltysiak, our chaplain;the Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich; the Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski; the 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus; the Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz; the Rev. Paul Dudek;  Cleric Justin Daviault. 

         Minutes of the 68
th
 Convention and financial reports  had been sent electronically and were accepted. 

 Our program began with the playing of the hymn “Gentle Woman”, sung by Laurie Dionisio, cantor, 

Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River, MA.  

 The litany to the Blessed Virgin Mary was led by Bishop Sobiechowski assisted by Karen 

Sobiechowski and Janice Klimczak. The Prayer in time of distress and the Regina Caeli were also recited.  

  Steven Mendrzychowski and Lois Beauparlant from Holy Cross, Central Falls gave an enjoyable 

and informative power point presentation on discipleship practices in Holy Cross Parish.   

 Before planning a program, they suggested parishes consider the needs of their community or if 

there is a need for seasonal assistance.  Research outside funding to assist in covering costs of supplies/

food or partner with other churches. Consider a relationship with public service groups who can point to 

needs in the community. If providing food, insure proper permits are in place as well as handicap accessi-

bility.   

 President Menzia thanked Steve and Lois and commended them and Holy Cross for being good 

disciples, sharing, caring and being friends. 

 Sally Watson, our treasurer, spoke of a change in the amount of dues per member we are request-

ed to send to the National ANS.  At the National Convention of ANS held in 2019 it was decided that dues 

to the national ANS will be $2/year rather than $1/year per person beginning in 2020. Our executive board 

suggested we discuss this at the 2020 convention and raise diocesan dues from $3/person per year to $5/

person per year. We would send in $1/member to the National ANS for 2020 until this is passed at conven-

tion and then catch up. Obviously, this matter cannot be acted upon until the next convention when more 

delegates are present. 

 Marilyn Folcik, vice-president, was called upon to conduct the election of the executive board for 

2020-2022.  She explained that a slate of officers was sent to our local officers.   All officers present at the 

executive board meeting had agreed to serve another term.  Karen Sobiechowski agreed to serve as mar-

shal. Hearing no volunteers from the floor to serve in any office, a motion to accept the slate as is for 2020-

2022. Officers include:  

 JoAnn Menzia, president (5
th
 term); Marilyn Folcik, vice-president (5

th
 term); Janice Klimczak, re-

cording secretary (7
th
 term); Sally Watson, treasurer (6

th
 term); Susan Locks, financial secretary (7

th
 term); 

Diane Hodgkins (5
th
 term), Anne Barnet (5

th
 term), Sue Pretola (5

th
 term), auditors;  Organizers:  Cindy 

Hebert (Northeast, 3
rd

 term), MaryAnn/Bunny Curylo (Central, 2
nd

 term), Southeast open; Marshals: Phyllis 

Hunt (5
th
 term), Kathleen Sherman (6

th
 term), Janice Soltysiak (3

rd
 term), Arlene Strazzulla (2nd term), Ka-

ren Sobiechowski (1
st
 term).  
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 Plans for the annual Youth Retreat are pending, depending on the laws in Massachusetts. Father 

Senior Nemkovich suggested we wait until plans are finalized. He will contact our president and then we 

can make a decision as to how much to donate.   

 President Menzia then said a prayer for our sisters departed since last year and for those ill, anxious 

or under stress. 

 The convention next year will be held in St. Joseph's Parish, Westfield, MA with the ANS groups of 

Westfield and Chicopee working together. 

 The National ANS convention will be held May 19 and 20, 2023 hosted by the sisters of Holy Trinity 

Parish ANS, Plantsville, CT. 

 After announcements, several sisters and clergy members shared thoughts on how they were faring 

during the pandemic. 

 The president acknowledged those who helped coordinate this first virtual ANS convention:  Bishop 

Sobiechowski, Father Senior Nemkovich, Father Tenus, Steve Mendrzechowski and Lois Beauparlant, 

presenters, Janice Klimczak and officers of the local societies. 

 Father Senior Nemkovich mentioned that twenty four devices were connected to the convention.  

We had lay participants from nine parishes.  It is difficult to determine how many participants we had 

because more than one person could have been on a computer. 

 Father Senior Joseph Soltysiak gave the closing prayer. Bishop Paul gave his blessing and the 

convention ended at 11:45 am. 

 

By Janice Klimczak 
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2020 Eastern Diocese Clergy Videoconference 

 

  On March 31, 2020 the Clergy of the Eastern Diocese met Via Zoom at the Annual Clergy Conference. 

There were 15 Clergy present: Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Fr. Sr. Robert Nemkovich, Fr. Sr. Joseph 

Soltysiak, Fr. Sr. Joseph Krusienski, Fr. Sr. Fryderyk Banas, Fr. Henry Smolinski, Fr. Andrzej Tenus, Fr. 

Adam Czarnecki, Fr. Christopher Rogalski, Fr. Robert Koerber, Fr. Thomas Walsh, Fr. Paul Dudek, Fr. 

Paul Lukaszewicz, Fr. Adam Piekarzewski, Fr. Henryk Wos, and cleric Justin Daviault. 

 The Conference began at 10am with the opening payer. The Conference was led by Fr. Sr. Joseph 

Krusienski -the President of the Clergy Circle of the Eastern Diocese. 

 Several pastoral issues, on the parochial, diocesan, and national level and the current situation re-

garding the Covid—19 pandemic were addressed during the meeting. The Conference ended at 1 p.m. 

with the final prayer and blessing  offered by Bp. Paul Sobiechowski. 

 

 By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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2020 Eastern Diocese Annual Council Meeting 

 On June 6, 2020 the members of the Eastern Diocese Council meet Via Zoom at the Annual Meet-

ing. The Meeting was opened by Bishop Paul Sobiechowski and the opening prayer was offered. The 

Council received several reports from different diocesan Commissions, groups, and organizations and sev-

eral administrative and pastoral matters were addressed.. One of them was how we can be the church to-

day, facing Covid—19 restrictions.  

 The Council also addressed the upcoming Diocesan Synod, which will be held this year, October 

10, at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA. The meeting ended at 1:30 p.m. with the concluding prayer. 

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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  Upcoming Events: 
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CATHEDRAL OF THE PINES 

The annual Eastern Diocese Worship Service at Cathedral of the Pines in Rindge, NH will take 

place on Sunday, July 12, 2020 at 3:30 PM. Our group may be up to fifty people based on the Cathedral’s 

guidelines during this time.  

A Vespers Service will be held. Following the ser-

vice, a repast will be held at Four Star Catering 

(Hidden Hills). We do need forty people in order 

to be served. The buffet style meal will consist of 

broiled chicken and salads, along with rolls and 

butter and corn on the cob and much more. More 

information will shortly be sent to all parishes with 

the dinner price. Please reserve your Sunday af-

ternoon to partake in the worship and fellowship 

that has been held by our diocese for over fifty 

years. 

Yours in Jesus Christ, 

Father Senior Joseph Soltysiak, Event Coordinator 

 

 

Save the date!!! 

July 31 – August 2, 2020 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

„Be a Witness” 

Family Camporee open to all scouts and all families of our 

Church! 

Outside of our Church too!!! 

More information will follow. 
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 

 

Dear Very Rev. and Rev Fathers, Diocesan Council Members and Parish Families of the Eastern Dio-

cese: 

     Preparation for our diocesan synod continues. We plan on holding the synod in person. However, 

with the present Covid-19 pandemic, we are preparing to revert to a Zoom format, if necessary, for this 

important and Holy gathering.  

 Mandates will be going out to parishes, clergy, council members and sub-central organizations and 

the Polish National Union of America in July. 

      

       Bishop Paul Sobiechowski 

       Diocesan Bishop  

 

✠  ✠   ✠   ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 

 The SS. Peter & Paul Grant program continues. There are funds still available to any parish that has 

yet to submit a grant application. Reports on the success of the various grants as well as the amounts 

conferred to each parish will be reported either at the diocesan synod, or at the 2021 meeting of the 

diocesan council 

 At the Eastern Diocesan Council meeting held June 6, 2020 it was decided to donate twenty-five thou-

sand ($25,000.00 US) dollars to the Clergy Pension Fund and to, once again, match all donations for 

the pension fund that come from Eastern Diocese parishes this year.  

 It was also decided that, as of July 1st, 2020, the Eastern Diocese would assume all costs involved in 

the health insurances of Bishop Paul and Karen Sobiechowski. This action removes the obligation of 

the cathedral parish to provide for health care. The diocesan council further decided not to ask for the 

one third reimbursement from the national Church, thus somewhat relieving the General Church with 

its financial obligations. 

 The diocesan council also voted to increase the monthly stipend to its administrative seniors and the 

diocesan treasurer by one hundred twenty-five ($125.00 US) dollars. They also increased the quarter-

ly stipend to the editor of The Messenger by one hundred twenty-five ($125.00) dollars. The monthly 

salary of the diocesan bishop was also increased by three hundred ($300.00) dollars. 
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✠  ✠   ✠   ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 

Assignments:  

 There have been no new assignments made since the last publication of The Messenger.  

 

✠  ✠   ✠   ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 

 Tuesday, June 23 - PNCC Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 11:00 AM (and tentatively every two weeks for the 

foreseeable future) 

 Monday, July 6 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, July 28 - G-4 Anglican - PNCC Dialogue Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Monday, August 24 - District Three Polish National Union of America Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, September 14 - Wednesday, September 15 - Supreme Church Council Meeting in the Nation-

al Church Center, Scranton, PA 

 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 

 Friday, June 19 - Solemnity of the Sacred Heart of Jesus  

 Sunday, June 21 - Twelfth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Wednesday June 24 - Solemnity of the Nativity of Saint John the Baptist 

 Sunday, June 28 - Thirteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, June 29 - Feast of Saints Peter and Paul, Apostle 

 Thursday, July 2 - Solemnity of the Visitation of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, July 5 - Fourteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, July 6  - Memorial of Jan Hus - Martyr  

 Sunday, July 12 - Fifteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

  Annual Eastern Diocese Cathedral of the Pines Liturgy -Vespers and the Proclamation of the 
  Word of God - 3:30 PM 

 Sunday, July 19 - Sixteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Saturday, July 25 - Feast of Saint James the Greater, Apostle 

 Sunday, July 26 - Seventeenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, August 2 - Eighteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, August 3 - Feast of the Finding of the Body of Saint Stephen, Deacon and Proto-Martyr 

 Thursday, August 6 - Solemnity of the Transfiguration of Our Lord 

 Sunday, August 9 - Nineteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Saturday, August 15 - Solemnity of the Dormition/Assumption of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, August 16 - Twentieth Sunday in Ordinary Time 
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 Sunday, August 23 - Twenty-First Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, August 24 - Feast of Saint Bartholomew, Apostle 

 Thursday, August 27 - Solemnity of Our Lady of Czestochowa 

 Saturday, August 29 - Solemnity of the Beheading of Saint John the Baptist 

 Sunday, August 30 - Twenty-Second Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, September 6 - Twenty-Third Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, September 8 - Solemnity of the Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Saturday September 12 - Sacrament of Confirmation conferred at Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River, MA 
for candidates from this parish and Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI  

 Sunday, September 13 - Solemnity of Brotherly Love 

 Monday, September 14 - Solemnity of the Exaltation of the Holy Cross 

 Consecration of Bishop-elect Jaroslaw Rafalko at Saint Stanislaus, Bishop and Martyr Cathedral, 
 Scranton, PA  

 Tuesday, September 15  - Solemnity of Our Holy Mother of Sorrows 

 Sunday, September 20 - Twenty-Fifth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, September 21 - Feast of Saint Matthew, Apostle and Evangelist 

 Sunday, September 27 - Twenty-Sixth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, September 29 - Feast of Saint Michael, Archangel 

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Wednesday, June 17 - Saturday, June 20 - Y.M.S.R. sponsored Bishop Bilinski Memorial Men’s Zoom 
Retreat 

 Sunday, June 21 - Father’s Day - U.S.A. 

 Thursday, June 25 - Eastern Diocese Altar Servers Retreat - Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI. 

 Saturday, July 4 - Independence Day - U.S.A.. 

 Saturday, July 4 - Saturday July 11 - Y.M.S.R. Kurs Youth Zoom Encampment 

 Friday, July 31 - Saturday, August 1 - Eastern Diocese Scout Camporee at Our Saviour Parish - Woon-
socket, RI 

 Sunday, August 16 - Thursday, August 20 - Eastern Diocese Youth Retreat at Camp Howe, Goshen, 
MA 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 

(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski/Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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THE MESSENGER-Quarterly Newsletter  
Copyright © 2012. Eastern Diocese of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, Manchester, NH.  All 
rights reserved. 
Editor: Rev. Henryk Wos, PhD 
Corrections: Mrs. Karen Sobiechowski 
Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

 2020 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

 

Fall issue: September 15 

Winter issue: November 22 
 
 
 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

 
A Prayer For Your Family Vacation 

 

  Dear Lord, 

         Please bless this time of family vacation. Help my family to get 

along, to enjoy one another. Maybe toss a couple of those idyllic im-

agined scenes into our path? 

        May we be able to see the wonder You instill within the chaos of 

our days – whether we vacation near or far away from home. 

         On this everyday, normal day that’s somehow still outside of 

our routine, help me to embrace my family, this time of vacation, 

and the ordinary yet extraordinary gifts You’ve given. 

         Open my eyes to see that vacation will end but the memories of 

it will remain and give me the strength to make them sweet.  

          Pour some of that strength into my very being and bring me 

through to the end of vacation with a thankful heart and unceasing 

praise. Amen. 

Adapted from “DaySpring”: https://www.dayspring.com/articles/a-prayer-for-your-

family-vacation  

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,
https://www.dayspring.com/articles/a-prayer-for-your-family-vacation
https://www.dayspring.com/articles/a-prayer-for-your-family-vacation

